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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, April 10, 2007, in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

Mike Blakely

Katherine Kenison

2. Introductions
There were no introductions.

3. 
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the regular Board meeting on February 27, 2007 and Study Session Minutes February 27, 2007 with the correction changing “site binding plan” to “binding site plan” (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Childcare Update (I); h) Personnel Report (I); i) E-6 Cultural Enrichment Update (I); j) Donation Report (I). 

MOTION 07-11:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with changes to the February 27, 2007 Study Session and Regular Meeting minutes.  Trustee Katherine Kenison seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
Assistant Attorney General Charnelle Bjelkengren responded to an inquiry from the February 27, 2007 Study Session.  She stated BBCC is legally permitted to enter a long-term lease subject to SBCTC approval, which is the biggest requirement or limitation.

4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None.

ASB Treasurer Derek Vranes reported several student activities in ASB President Derek Miller’s absence.  Recent ASB activities included a Black History month speaker, bowling nights, potatofest, Library campout, hypnotist presentation, a comedian and free pizza, and lastly an appetizerfest.

ASB Officer candidates campaigns are in full swing.  There are three candidates each for President and Vice President, two candidates each for Secretary and Public Relations Officer.  A Meet the Candidates Forum paired with an ice cream social will be held April 11, 2007.  The elections will be held on-line at the end of April.  

ASB is sponsoring a dodgeball tournament the week of April 16.  There will also be a pool tournament and a students vs. faculty softball game.  Anyone interested in participating should contact Kim Jackson in the student activities office.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported the classified staff training.  Geralyn Topolanchik and Kim Helvy attended the Look and Learn Tour of the biology department.  Tom Willingham attended a hands-on Microsoft Office 2007 technical briefing.  Anna Ellsworth attended a STTACC Board meeting.  Anna Ellsworth and Loralyn Allen attended Stacking Strategies to Maximize Participation training, New Services-Employment Related Programs and New Services-Education Related Programs.  Kami Bishop attended SharePoint training.  Howard Temple completed an inspection authorization course online with Aviation Maintenance Technology.  Kathy Starr attended IPEDS training.  Nancy Theis, Susan Nichols and Bill Wilkie attended Megamation training.  Taisa Timofeyez and Loralyn Allen attended WorkFirst training.  Cheryl Brischle, Geralyn Topalanchik, Aaron Christian, Dale Casebolt, and Kathy Aldrich attended the Customer Service Video entitled High Impact Community Skills.  Benny DeLeon attended Developmental Milestones in Early Childhood.  Kara Chandler attended forklift training.  Nathan Holes completed 32 hour training on Magnetic Particle and Liquid Penetrant Non-Destructive Testing held at Northwest Propeller Service in Puyallup.  Ida Harris completed Spanish 102.

Faculty Association President, Mike O’Konek, reported faculty news.  BBCC Music Instructor Pat Patterson along with the new Columbia Basin Allied Arts Director, Randy Johnstad, served as an adjudicator at the Coulee Corridor Scenic Byway 2007 Talent Show.  Gunnar Kallstrom, BBCC music student, won 1st place and received a cash award as well as music studio time.  

Dr. Ryann Haw, Psychology/Social Science Instructor, reported to Mike that she is coordinating a community event on Substance Awareness with the Central Basin Traffic Safety Council.  It will be held Friday, April 27 on the BBCC campus and several speakers will present information about substance abuse and its effects.  The event is open to students and the community.

Mike received a report from Daneen Barry-Guerin, OIT Instructor, regarding enhancements to her classes.  To better meet workforce needs OIT is revising their program.  Students in the capstone course are tasked with determining needed changes to the program by defining and interviewing customers, brain storming, documenting web pages, and developing proposals.  Working through this process will equip them with an important skillset.

Steve Matern, IET Instructor, will be accompanying two Phi Theta Kappa members to their International Convention in Nashville, Tennessee.

The BBCC Math Department is co-hosting the annual Washington State Community College Math Conference with Wenatchee Valley College April 26, 27, 28 on the WVC campus.  Approximately 250 people from community colleges and state universities are registered to attend the conference.

April 21 the Earth Day Celebration Committee of Grant County is hosting a featured speaker from The Climate Project on the BBCC campus.  

History Instructor Chris Riley was invited to join the National Endowment for the Humanities Peer Review Board.  This is an honorary position and he will join cross-doctrine professors who meet annually to discuss grant applications.

Mike also reported the BBCC Automotive Department hosted the District FFA Ag Mechanics contest  March 9.  He and Chuck Cox, Automotive Tech Instructor presented information to the Chief Moses Middle School students during their career day March 16.

Chuck Cox received a Washington Association of Occupational Educators Instructor of the Year Award March 1 at the WAOE annual conference.

Vice President Turner reported the new fine arts building is postponed approximately one month due to building permit delays.  Bids will go out around May 4.

Vice President Lang explained the Faculty In-Service will be held April 27.  Safety issues are the focus of the in-service.  Ken and the Safety Committee members are building the agenda.  Dr. Brzezny from the Grant County Health District will present pandemic flu information and an evacuation drill will be practiced with the Grant County Fire and Sheriff’s Office. 

5.
Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-2 Access

Ms. Valerie Kirkwood, Assistant to the President for Research, Planning & Government Affairs, presented the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-2 Access.  Valerie explained this Monitoring report describes the steps taken to ensure students understand how to access BBCC resources and the frequency with which students access BBCC resources.  Staff and administrators campus-wide provide information for this report.  BBCC serves a culturally diverse population.  

Valerie highlighted a few of the facts reported in the Monitoring Report.  President Bonaudi, Vice President Lang and Director of International Programs Carla Boon are working to increase international recruitment.  The Gear Up program remains active.  In the past fiscal year ATEC recorded approximately 130,000 visitors. 

Valerie invited Counselor MariAnne Zavala-Lopez and Director of Financial Aid Sherry Keeler to report outreach activities.  MariAnne described collaboration with four-year schools resulting in an Education Fair for high school students to explore the BBCC campus and receive admissions information from BBCC, CWU, WSU and Heritage University.  The day following the High School Education Fair current BBCC students visit with four-year schools regarding transfers.  BBCC also participates in Education Fairs at YVCC, WVCC, EWU and CWU.  Mike Lang reported he knows of two students from Ellensburg who enrolled as a direct result of BBCC’s participation in the CWU Education Fair. A Latino Education Fair will be held on campus May 11.  MariAnne also reported new student orientations and workshops also assist with answering students questions. 

Sherry Keeler reported the College Goal Sunday event was successful.  She joined volunteers from Columbia Basin College at the Trade Recreation Activities Center (TRAC) in Pasco to assist 250 applicants apply for FAFSA funding on a Sunday in January.  By submitting their information electronically the students received their family contribution amounts immediately.  A very similar event was held at BBCC in February and 17 potential students were assisted.  Sherry volunteered to coordinate the College Goal Sunday event at BBCC next year even though she will be retired.  She said it is essential to publicize the event to middle-income students too.  Kara Garrett reported the 8th grade Gear Up event was well received and as result 50-75 students from Okanogan will be visiting campus June 7.

Trustee Mike Blakely commended the staff for their outreach activities.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta thanked staff for their hard work and stated it was good to hear college information is also being presented in Spanish.

Public Information Office Catherine Holestine presented a PowerPoint detailing the Columbia Basin Herald advertising contract matrix.  BBCC receives advertising valued at $110,000 for $68,000.  Several programs pooled their budget resources to make this advertising possible. Occasionally a filler ad (space available between articles and purchased advertising) is available.  The BBCC Job & Career Fair received a full page filler ad the day of this meeting.  As a result of this matrix BBCC receives more publicity and increased news coverage.  President Bonaudi stated this type of contract is new and it will continue to be refined.  Vice President Turner complimented the Columbia Basin Herald (CBH) for taking their time to understand the government purchasing rules as this contract is evolving.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated the BBCC coverage encouraged him to subscribe to the CBH and he encouraged cultivation of the reporters to write feature stories on students and teachers.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta reported coverage in the Othello Outlook has also increased.  Trustee Katherine Kenison stated the advertising has been a terrific marketing tool that is increasing awareness of BBCC programs.  She also mentioned the Nickel Saver as a potential publicity vehicle.  Trustee Felix Ramon emphasized the importance of taking a camera to outreach activities and sending the picture and reports to the paper for coverage.  

Trustee Felix Ramon stated the issues and discussions that are held during Board meetings as also discussed at the Trustee Association meetings.  The Trustees educate legislators about Community College topics.  This Monitoring Report is important and beneficial to BBCC and the students BBCC serves.
MOTION 07-12:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-2 Access as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
6. 
Presidential Evaluation Process
President Bonaudi stated focus groups were incorporated as a component in the Presidential Evaluation process during the January 9, 2007 Board of Trustees meeting for implementation this year.  Trustee Katherine Kenison stated focus groups should be composed of superintendents, students and local elected officials.  Legislators should not be included as the Trustees have regular contact with Legislators.  She also stated the most pertinent Ends Statements to discuss with focus group members are E-1 Mission Statement, E-2 Access and E-4 Student Achievement.  The college receives feedback from industry regarding E-3 Partnerships, BBCC gathers E-5 Climate and E-6 Cultural Enrichment information on campus.  

Trustee Mike Blakely stated the focus groups are a good avenue for educating residents of our service district as well as gathering information for the president’s evaluation.  He would like to see each community in the BBCC Service District represented on the focus groups.  Trustee Katherine Kenison agreed it would be helpful to have representatives from each community and she stated it is important that the participants chosen have knowledge of BBCC to impart during the focus groups.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta agreed the focus groups should be comprised of community members from the entire service district who have interacted with our campus and possess information that will benefit the effort of the focus groups.  Valerie stated conducting two or three focus groups will optimize the information gathering process.  Trustee Mike Blakely suggested the Trustees submit names of school district superintendents, elected officials, former and current students, employers and interested citizens from around the BBCC service district for inclusion in the focus groups.  Trustee Felix Ramon suggested the participants should receive copies of the Ends Statements and the discussion should center around the following Ends Statements: E-1 Mission Statement, E-2 Access and E-4 Student Achievement. 

MOTION 07-13:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the composition of focus groups to include school district superintendents, elected officials, current and former students, employers, and interested citizens from the service district.  The focus group discussion will be centered around Ends Statement E-1 Mission, E-2 Access and E-4 Student Achievement.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion and the motion passed.  

The Board adjourned to Executive Session at 8:33 p.m. for 30 minutes to discuss items provided for in RCW 42.30.110 (1): (b) to consider the selection of a site or the acquisition of real estate by lease or purchase; (c) to consider the minimum price at which real estate will be offered for sale or lease; (g) to evaluate the qualification of an applicant for public employment or to review the performance of a public employee; (i) to discuss with legal counsel representing the agency matters relating to agency enforcement actions or litigation or potential litigation. 

The meeting was reconvened at 9:05 p.m. with no action taken during executive session.

7. 
Probationary/Tenure Reviews

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated she appreciates the professionalism and dedication shown by various staff, faculty, and students while the administrative evaluation process is underway.  Mentoring and evaluating the faculty and administrators is an invaluable service to the system.  Without the mentoring, evaluations, and feedback BBCC would not have the same quality of instruction and service to students.  She went on to say faculty, staff and administrators have responded well to this new process and it serves the institution well.  She explained she is impressed that instructors are meeting their goals.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated he agreed with Katherine and said he sees individual growth as a result of nurturing mentorships and honest evaluations.

MOTION 07-14:
Katherine Kenison moved that the Board of Trustees, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the Tenure Review Committee, renew the second year probationary contracts of  Daneen Berry-Guerin and Lisa Corsie at Big Bend Community College effective September 17, 2007.  It was further moved that the Board of Trustees direct the President to notify Ms. Berry-Guerin and Ms. Corsie as soon as possible that their probationary contracts for the academic year 2007-08 will be renewed.   Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

MOTION 07-15:
Katherine Kenison moved that the Board of Trustees, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the Tenure Review Committee, renew the third year probationary contracts of  Ryann Haw, Shawn McDaniel and Emery Smith at Big Bend Community College effective September 17, 2007.  It was further moved that the Board of Trustees direct the President to notify Dr. Haw, Mr. McDaniel and Dr. Smith as soon as possible that their probationary contracts for the academic year 2007-08 will be renewed.   Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

MOTION 7-16:
Felix Ramon moved that the Board of Trustees, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the Tenure Review Committee, grant tenure to Steve Close, effective September 17, 2007.  It was further moved that the Board of Trustees direct the President to notify Mr. Close as soon as possible of this decision to grant tenure and that his contract for the academic year 2007-08 will be renewed.  Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

MOTION 7-17:
Felix Ramon moved that the Board of Trustees, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the Tenure Review Committee, grant tenure to Katherine Christian, effective September 17, 2007.  It was further moved that the Board of Trustees direct the President to notify Ms. Christian as soon as possible of this decision to grant tenure and that her contract for the academic year 2007-08 will be renewed.  Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

8. TACTC Spring Conference

Ideas for the TACTC basket fundraising activity at the TACTC Spring Conference were discussed.  Bob Holloway and Mike Blakely will gather produce for the basket.  Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta suggested a framed Cellarbration! poster be included with the basket.  It was also suggested artwork from the Welding Department be included if available.

9.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Mike Blakely talked with Ephrata and Quincy students about the BBCC Opportunity Grants and pending opportunities for outstanding math and science students.  He attended the public forum to meet the Quincy Superintendent candidates and invited the successful candidate to meet the staff at BBCC.  He composed a recommendation for a BBCC student scholarship application.  He talked to Gear Up attendees about their experience on campus.  He attended part of the Vikings vs. Knights baseball game.  Trustee Blakely communicated with Representative Judy Warnick three times regarding Higher Education bills and received positive feedback each time.  He also  contacted Senator Mark Schoesler twice thanking him for committee support of Higher Education bills and urged support of the Higher Education budget.  He also contacted Representative Bill Hinkle and Senator Janea Holmquist regarding Higher Education bills and budget.  Lastly, he distributed Earth Day posters to the local schools advertising the Earth Day program at BBCC.

Trustee Katherine Kenison participated in Gear Up and spoke with parents and students about Running Start, Professional/Technical programs and the nursing programs.  She also contacted legislators regarding Higher Education bills.  Katherine is attending two statewide meetings April 12, 13 (Student Achievement Task Force and the Joint Legislative Committee).

Trustee Bob Holloway attended the Allied Arts presentation of the Golden Dragon Acrobats at Wallenstien Theater.  He attended a Grant County PUD session on fiber options.  He delivered 150 copies of the Milepost 177 publication to Wilbur Ellis in Quincy.  He also talked with a prospective Foundation Scholarship donor.  He sent thank you notes to legislators for their support of Higher Education bills.

Trustee Felix Ramon attended an Operations Task Force meeting in ATEC.  He also attended two TACTC Budget Committee meetings and is chairing the TACTC Award Committee.  He talked to parents and students regarding BBCC programs and scholarship opportunities.

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta discussed BBCC programs, Continuing Education and scholarships with community members and students.

Mike Blakely thanked the Foundation Executive Director Doug Sly for mailing the Trustees Scholarship information.  Doug replied that all of the Foundation Scholarship donors are updated on the status of their scholarships each spring.

10. Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled meeting is May 22, 2007 at 1:30 pm in the Hardin Community Room in the ATEC Building at BBCC.   President Bonaudi advised the Board that he would like to attend a conference relating to Achieving the Dream May 20-23, 2007  This creates a conflict with the regularly scheduled board meeting.

MOTION 07-18:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved that the next regularly scheduled Board meeting be changed from May 22, 2007 at 1:30 pm to May 29, 2007 at 1:30 pm.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion and the motion passed.

11.
Miscellaneous

President Bonaudi explained that the All-Washington Academic Team Members, Omar Barron and Andrew Dahlke, were honored at a Ceremony held in Olympia March 22, 2007.  The group also toured the Capitol Building and campus.

President Bonaudi announced Dr. Vincent Bryan owner of Cave B Inn & Winery will deliver the BBCC Commencement address.

President Bonaudi stated that he was informed earlier today that BBCC is the recipient of a 727 airplane being donated by Fed Ex.  More information will be distributed when the delivery date is confirmed.

The meeting adjourned at 9:33 pm.

Cecilia DeLuna Gaeta, Chair


ATTEST:

William C. Bonaudi, Secretary

